MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 25, 2003 

1:30 P.M.


PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer




Brindley B. Pieters

Kenneth W. Wright




STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 1:40 p.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed the Acting City Manager, Andrew VanGale, to the meeting.

2. consent agenda
A. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NO. 2003-21 with ADAM AND SUNETTE BONO for BUILDING 529 [residence] located at 2990 CAMERON AVENUE
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-21 with Adam and Sunette Bono for Building 529 (Residence) located at 2990 Cameron Avenue. The term is for one (1) year, effective June 17, 2003.  The annual rent is $9,000.00; the monthly rent is $750.00.  

NOTE:  This is a leaseback agreement for property purchased from the Bono’s on June 16, 2003.  

B. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NO. 2003-27 WITH W.D. SCHOCK COMPANY, INC. FOR BUILDING 515-2, LOCATED AT 2842 MELLONVILLE AVENUE [BUSINESS INCUBATOR]
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-27 with W.D. Schock Company, Inc. for Building 515-2, located at 2842 Mellonville Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year with two (2) 1-year options, effective August 1, 2003. The annual rent is $11,250.00; the monthly rent is $937.50.
C. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2003-29 WITH JOHN G. MAIJUB FOR APPROXIMATELY 64 ACRES OF PASTURE LAND LOCATED ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF MOORES STATION ROAD, EAST OF CAMERON AVENUE AND SOUTH OF RICHMOND AVENUE [FORMERLY KNOWN AS THE BOGLE, COLBERT AND JACK PROPERTIES]
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-29 with John G. Maijub for approximately 64 acres of pastureland located on the south side of Moores Station Road, east of Cameron Avenue and south of Richmond Avenue.  The land is to be used for cattle grazing.  The term is for one year and 11 days, effective June 20, 2003.  The annual rent is $1000.00
Item D was removed from the agenda.

D. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2003-28 WITH DELTA CONNECTION ACADEMY, INC., FOR BUILDING 515-3 LOCATED AT 2836 MELLONVILLE AVENUE [BUSINESS INCUBATOR]
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-28 with Delta Connection Academy, Inc., for Building 515-3, located at 2836 Mellonville Avenue [Business Incubator].  The term is for three (3) years with two 1-year options, effective August 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $11,625.00; the monthly rent is $968.75.

E. consider approval of lease number 2003-30 with streetwize, inc., for building 515-8/9, located at 2800-2806 mellonville avenue [business incubator]
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-30 with Streetwize, Inc., for Building 515-8/9, located at 2800-2806 Mellonville Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year with two (2) 1-year options.  The annual rent is $14,700.00; the monthly rent is $1,225.00.
F. consider approval of addendum a to lease number 99-18 with air essentials, inc., dba florida clay art company for buillding 256, located at 1645 hangar road 
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-18 with Air Essentials, Inc., DBA Florida Clay Art Company, for Building 256, located at 1645 Hangar Road.  Addendum A increases the rental rate from $3.50 to $4.00 per square foot, effective July 1, 2003.  The new annual rental rate is $17,713.50, an increase of $2,010.00; the monthly rate is $1,476.13.
G. CONSIDER CONVERSION OF FDOT JOINT PARTICIPATION AGREEMENTS NUMBER 413336 ($6,822.46) AND 411078 ($42,023.11) TO 100% SECURITY FLEXIBLE FUNDING GRANTS
Staff recommended approval of conversion of FDOT Joint Participation Agreements Number 413336 ($6,822.46) and Number 411078 ($42,023.11) to Security Flexible Funding Grants.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A, B, C, E, F and G.
Motion passed.
President Dale advised of an additional Consent Agenda Item from the VP of Administration.

Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-24 with Robin McCrae and Michael Walmer for Building 530 (residence) and 15 acres of land, located at 4055 Moores Station Road

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-24 with Robin McCrae and Michael Walmer for Building 530 and 15 acres of land, located at 4055 Moores Station Road.  The term is for one year, with two (2) additional one-year options.  The annual rent is $25,200.00; the monthly rent is $2,100.00, effective June 20, 2003.  

Note:  This is the property/improvements purchased from Richard Bogle.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Lease Number 2003-24 with Robin McCrae and Michael Walmer for Building 530 as recommended.
Motion passed.
Discussion by President Dale regarding Item D, the lease for space in the Incubator Building by Delta Connection.
3. discussion agenda

A. CONSIDER ACCEPTANCE OF PROPOSALS FROM DESIGN/BUILD FIRMS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE SEMINOLE COUNTY SUPERVISOR OF ELECTIONS FACILITY
President Dale advised information regarding the ranking of firms submitting proposals had been distributed in agenda packages.  Proposals were submitted  and ranked as follows:

McKee Construction

2

Spolski Construction

1

CPH Contractors


4

Wharton-Smith


2

Proposals and bids had been reviewed by the Committee appointed by the Board.

The Committee recommended award for construction of the Seminole County Supervisor of Elections Facility to Spolski Construction, Inc., at a price of $1.245 million.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale requested a motion authorizing Staff to award the bid to the low bidder, Spolski Construction, Inc., and negotiate a standard contract.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to award the contract for construction of the design build facility for Seminole County Supervisor of Elections to Spolski Construction, Inc., as recommended, and authorize Staff to negotiate a standard contract which would be subject to final review by Counsel.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding a telephone call he had received regarding impact fees.

President Dale advised the Airport Authority has impact fee credits, which were used for this project.  Spolski’s bid was still the lowest bid.  Each of the four designs was different.  The design was 40% of the recommendation.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

B. CONSIDER RATIFICATION OF ADDENDUM TO CONTRACT FOR SALE AND PURCHASE BETWEEN MARY ETTA COWAN AND SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY.

President Dale advised the closing date for the Cowan purchase needed to be extended in order to allow Counsel to be sure that all of the title problems were corrected.  The request was simply to have the Board ratify the addendum.

Counsel advised the lady with whom we entered into a contract only owned a portion of the property from a percentage standpoint.  She owns a percentage of the whole.  Relatives are in agreement that she will receive the proceeds.  The problem is that everyone in her family and some of their descendants all have interest in the property so we have to trace it down to find out who we have to deal with and a determination of beneficiaries from the probate court.  It will take at least thirty days to get that done.  Counsel recommended ratification of the addendum.  

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, for ratification of addendum to contract for sale and purchase between Mary Etta Cowan and the Sanford Airport Authority.

Motion passed.

Counsel advised we closed on a transaction for the Bono property and requested the Board ratify that action.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to ratify action taken regarding closing of the Bono property.
Motion passed.
C. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF FUNDING PACKAGE FOR SUPERVISOR OF ELECTIONS FACILITY, SHERIFF’S JUVENILE CENTER, AND SHERIFF’S SPECIAL OPERATIONS WAREHOUSE

President Dale briefed the Board on the line of credit being pursued for funding of the above referenced projects.  The finance package is worth about $3.5 million.  Interest rates were ranging from about 4.5% to 5.23%, depending on the package chosen.

Discussion of specifics by Bryant Garrett, Vice President of Finance.

Motion by Board Member Howell to approve the funding package with Bank of America as recommended. 

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the furnishing of more information to Board Members prior to bringing it before the Board.

President Dale advised he was recommending that we not use the drawdown method.  

President Dale advised he would be able to bring a final commitment back to a meeting in July for Board approval.

Counsel advised he thought the Vice President of Finance still needed to clarify some issues.  It was his understanding that the Board would simply authorize incurring the debt.  Staff is just introducing the information at this time.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, authorizing President Dale to negotiate with the banks for funding up to $3.5 - $4 million at the most favorable rate.

Motion passed.

4. OTHER BUSINESS

Discussion by President Dale regarding adjustment of reimbursement to Board Members and staff for travel expenses incurred.
President Dale requested authorization by the Board to meet with the Authority’s lobbyists to pursue a new bill related to marketing the airport and expense reimbursement related thereto.  
Counsel advised when Mr. Dale was Mayor the City approved a travel and reimbursement package, then the Authority approved a similar package and it went back to the City.  The City also approved of the Authority’s package.  The reason for City approval is that it was clear that the City and County can make up their own reimbursement policies for travel, meals, etc.  There are some attorney general opinions that suggest that special districts do not have the same ability.  Court decisions are lacking, but in an abundance of caution, it would be a good practice for the Authority to see if the Legislature would remedy the situation for us.   Counsel had drafted a bill, which had been distributed to Board Members.  The proposed bill would make it clear that the Authority has the ability to advertise, promote and market the Airport and authorize reasonable  expenditure reimbursement of actual cost of meals and transportation for Board Members, Staff and Consultants.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, authorizing President Dale to pursue a new bill related to marketing the airport and expense reimbursement related thereto as recommended.
Motion passed.

President Dale advised he would be on vacation
Discussion of the July meeting resulted in July 15, 2003, being selected for the Board Meeting 
Board Members and Staff were reminded of the Florida Airport Council Meeting August 2-6, 2003
August meeting date [regular board meeting for August would normally be on the 5th].  The meeting date was changed to August 12.
5. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E., Executive Vice President

ag

[image: image1.jpg]




SPECIAL MEETING

The Sanford Airport Authority Board will conduct a special meeting June 25, 2003, at 1:30 p.m. at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

REGULAR BOARD MEETING FOR JULY

The regular meeting for the month of July is changed to Tuesday, July 15, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  A budget workshop will be conducted as part of this meeting.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

There is no Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting for the month of July.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 8, 2003, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 16, 2003, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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